
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 12th April 2016
Present:
Councillor Mick Scrimshaw (Chair)


Councillors Linda Adams, Jenny Henson, Michael Tebbutt and Greg Titcombe
Also Present:
Mark Dickenson
(Head of Resources)


John Conway

(Head of Housing)


Brendan Coleman
(Head of Environmental Care Services)


Rob Thompson
(Benefits and Business Support Manager)


David Pope

Committee Administrator
15.MA.34
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Graham Soulsby and Guy Holloway.
15.MA.35
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Monitoring and Audit Committee held on 26th January 2016 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.MA.36
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
15.MA.37
STRATEGIC AUDIT PLAN APRIL 2016-MARCH 2019 (A1)

A report was submitted requesting the Monitoring and Audit Committee consider and approve the Strategic Audit Plan for the period April 2016 to March 2019.
Mark Watkins from CW Audit Services attended the meeting to provide members with an outline of the services carried out by internal audit on behalf of KBC.

Members noted that a rolling strategic audit plan was provided annually and by the end of the three year audit cycle covered all the key systems and processes the council had involvement in delivering, with a particular focus on areas of risk. 

It was further noted that each year had sufficient coverage to enable the provision of accurate opinions on systems and controls examined to support the Annual Governance Statement. CW Audit was contracted for 258 days annual auditing. This figure was considered to be sufficient to provide a balanced audit opinion over the three year audit cycle as well as offering the flexibility to vary the audit plan in the event of unexpected risks arising.

Members were provided with the opportunity to ask questions on a number of areas covered by the audit plan.

RESOLVED
that the committee agreed the Strategic Audit Plan for April 2016 to March 2019 as detailed at Appendix A to the officer report
15.MA.38
KEY UPDATES (A2)

The meeting was presented with key update on three topics as follows:-

· Housing Rents and Rent Arrears
· Recycling Update
· Welfare Reform

Housing Rents and Rent Arrears
The meeting was provided with an update on activities since the previous presentation in November 2015. 

It was noted that between 2003 and 2013, rent arrears had been reduced from over £700k to £200k. The advent of the Welfare Reform agenda had seen KBC face a number of challenges, the first of which was the introduction of the Bedroom Size Criteria in spring 2013. Members had approved additional support for the rent arrears team and tenancy support services and improvements were made to rent arrears levels by 2014/15. 

The June 2015 introduction of Universal Credit was a further challenge and had led to a gradual increase of rent arrears. It was noted the current climate was more challenging, however there were not currently any sharp and sustained rises in rent arrears

The meeting heard that although current rent arrears had increased over figures for 2014/15, a total percentage of 98.88% of rent owed was being collected, a figure higher than the same figure for the previous year. The percentage of tenants more than seven weeks in arrears stood at 3.43% and the number of evictions for rent arrears had reduced from 17 in 2014/15 to 15 in 2015/16 which showed that in the face of increased pressures and rising arrears the investment in tenancy support and the rent arrears team had assisted in containing the situation.

Having benchmarked KBC’s performance with that of 80 other housing providers, the council was ranked among the top 25% of authorities for rent arrears and collections even with the current challenges faced. 

The Committee was advised that only 35 KBC tenants were currently in receipt of Universal Credit (UC) with nine of those subject to Alternative Payment Arrangements whereby direct payment had been requested from the DWP due to arrears, which totalled £19,819.65. All claimants on UC were interviewed about their circumstances as it was considered the greater the investment in tenants to build relationships and provide tools to manage financial affairs, the more likely it was that rent could be collected. 
It was noted that a questionnaire had been developed for UC claimants to complete regarding their circumstances and concerns regarding budgeting. A targeted approach had elicited a 42% response rate. Work was being undertaken with income and debt management and the social inclusion team to provide budgeting advice, as KBC took a pro-active approach to the challenges of UC.

KBC would continue to promote a “rent first” culture, by increasing available direct debit payment dates from two a month to one a week. There was a possibility of requiring tenants to pay a four week rent retainer at sign-up, rather than the current week, although this proposal was still under discussion. The Housing Team continued to prepare tenants for future challenges with articles regarding UC or budgeting advice in every issue of Connect and the Tenancy Support Team and LifePlan Advisor continued to support tenants. 

Members asked questions regarding benchmarking, Alternative Payment Arrangements, possible impacts of the benefit cap reduction and the uptake of Credit Union accounts. 
Recycling Update

The Committee was provide with a list of services undertaken by the Waste and Recycling service, noting that approximately 43k houses were served across the borough as part of seven domestic and one commercial collection rounds. Each operative walked approximately 14 miles a day and emptied between 1500-2000 bins, totalling over 4 million bin collections annually. 

KBC operated an alternate weekly collection of waste and recycling. Approximately 52% of waste in the Borough was recycled (up from just 2% in 2002) and there was a scheme to replace 240l waste bins with 180l bins going forward to minimise the amount of refuse going to landfill. 

Members noted that the reason for separating paper from the dry recycling was that paper realised income for the council which has been up to £80 per tonne. It was heard that recycling markets could vary and therefore paper recycling was always subject to review. In relation to garden waste, there was no support across local authorities to charge for green collection. KBC presented a clear message to the public that recycling diverted refuse from landfill and therefore saved tax payers considerable outlay as refuse cost approximately £110 per tonne as landfill. 
The meeting heard that a trial of textile collections would commence shortly in partnership with a third party organisation. If successful it was hoped to have a small number of these collections annually and performance would be tracked.

KBC had performed well at the Association for Public Service Excellence (APSE) Awards, having been nominated as Best Performer for Refuse four years running and had won the award in 2015. 

In relation to Recycling Credits, it was noted that this was a payment made to KBC by NCC for each tonne of waste diverted from landfill. Each tonne of waste diverted now earned KBC £45.35 compared with £44.03 in 2014/15, with a 2015/16 total of £897,500. It was noted that this was substantial income and was being tracked as a risk given how county budget pressures might impact KBC. 
Levels of dry and green recycling over the last four years were provided to the Committee who noted that both forms of recycling were impacted by changes in season and weather. 


Members noted that future plans for the service included:-

· Kerbside Textile Recycling – To commence April 18th with literature and radio advertisements throughout April
· A residents questionnaire was in progress
· Project Elizabeth – “Clean for the Queen” area improvement scheme
· Continue to support education and campaigns to promote recycling
· Weekly WEEE (small electrical item) kerbside recycling service was being considered
· Continued tackling of recycling contamination to increase recycling rates and awareness
· Staff training and development
· Continued monitoring and review of services and best practices
Members asked questions regarding bins sizes at flats, bulk collection amnesties, bins being left out on the street, food waste collections and street sweepings. In addition a request was made for bin crews to carry bin lid fixings to repair damaged lids.
Welfare Reform

Rob Thompson, Benefits Manager, attended the meeting to provide members with an update on Welfare Reform. 

Benefit Cap

The meeting heard that the reduction in the benefit cap to £20k a year outside London could potentially be introduced in autumn 2016. No further data was available at this stage.

Local Housing Allowance (LHA)

LHA rates to would apply to the social sector and new tenants from April 2016, but the change would not impact until April 2018. There remained a good deal of educational work to be done with tenants in the social sector.

Temporary Absence Rules
These would be changing from May 2016, reducing the ability to claim for up to 13 weeks whilst abroad, to 4 weeks. This was anticipated to have a particular impact on pensioners and would affect all benefit claims.
Review of Localised Council Tax Support

A lengthy report containing key recommendations had just been released

Universal Credit
The impact of the resignation of the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions on UC was currently unknown. The local impact of UC was still small as there was not anticipated to be a substantial rollout in the Borough until April 2017


Discretionary Housing Payments

The DHP spend to 31st March was £110,031 with a small £3k underspend. All live DHP claims had been rolled on to 16th May and issued with review forms to ensure claimants were being paid correctly. KBC’s DHP allocation for 2016/17 had increased by £26k, to factor in the impact of the forthcoming new benefit cap.
Budget Support

Demand on the service was growing, with appointments fully booked two weeks in advance. Work had been undertaken in linking DHPs into budget support and reviewing data from the social inclusion team.
15.MA.39
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A3)

Members received the Key Performance Information Booklet (KPIB) and comments were made as follows:
· A request was made for the inclusion for the 9 week average for rent arrears for the previous year to be included for comparison purposes.

· Figures to be supplied for Performance Indicator reference MI154 

· What was the average time taken to remove fly-tips?

It was noted that the KPIB would be subject to review shortly. 
15.MA.40
WORK PROGRAMME (A4)


The work programme was submitted to the Committee for consideration. The following reports would be brought to the next Committee:-
· Welfare Reform (ongoing)

· Key Performance Information Booklet (ongoing)

· Voluntary Sector SLA Monitoring

· Internal Audit Report 2015/16

· Annual Governance Statement
· Tenant Overview & Scrutiny Panel  Repairs Reporting Review (this item could potentially be moved to September)
 (The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.35pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

DJP
Monitoring and Audit No. 

12.4.16

